Horsham & Newton St.Faith Parish Council
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held at The Mission Room on Tuesday October 16th.2018
Present: Mr.R.Cushing (Chairman)   Mr.R.Browne  Mr.D.Fortescue   Mrs.M.Rodgers  Mr.R.Wilks  Mr.J.Matthewson  Mr.M.McDonnell    
Mr.S.Fidler  Mr.D.Roper

Apologies:  
 Mrs.R.Scarff, Mr.B.Coe  
Public Participation  Members of the public present voiced their opposition to the outline planning application ref. 20181525 for 64 dwellings on land to the East of Manor Road.
a) Police Report None but the police website listed two crimes reported in August
b) County and District Council Reports Cllr.Roper briefed the Council on proposals to shut children’s centres and the income being derived from DIY waste charges. He also spoke of the appointment of a combined CEO for Broadland and South Norfolk Councils and the likely savings on combined heads of service.
c) Norwich Airport Mr.Fidler said that the engine test facility was still inoperative and discussions were ongoing with insurers.
d) Full Council
1. Apologies were noted as above
2. Declarations of Interest were recorded from




Mr.Matthewson – St.Faiths Centre and Grass Cutting

Mr.Wilks – Grass cutting 




  


Mr.Fortescue – as having a non-pecuniary interest in the outline planning application being the owner of adjacent land.
3. Minutes of the September meeting were confirmed and signed

4. Reports None
5. Planning Mr.Fortescue did not take part in the discussion. The Council was totally opposed to the outline application for 64 dwellings to the East of Manor Road. The site is outside the current development boundary and there is no reason why this should be made an exception site. Current infrastructure (transport, medical and education) are all insufficient to support such a major development. The proposed access is narrow and too close to the busy Manor Road/A140 junction. Although a combined parish, Newton and Horsham St.Faith are two distinct communities and this development would represent a 25% increase in the number of households in Newton. There is no food shop in Newton. The Joint Core Strategy defines Horsham & Newton St.Faith as a “service” village in which only small scale development would be allowed.







The Council raised no objection to the change of use of the ground floor of Beck Cottage from restaurant to domestic use.
6. Burial Fees Members had received a report from the Clerk showing comparable fees at other council cemeteries and after a lengthy discussion it was concluded that as the Blind Lane Cemetery fees had not been reviewed for 10 years a 30% increase should be applied with immediate effect.

7. Cemetery Spoil Concern was expressed that excess spoil from recent interments had created an unsightly heap at the corner of the cemetery. It was agreed that this should be dispersed and undertakers in the future would be made aware of the need not to replicate this situation. The original marking out had become indistinct and the Chairman and Clerk would re-mark the plot lines.
8. Tree Warden Broadland DC had discontinued the network and the proposal for an independent network did not find support.

9. Armistice Day Wreath Cllr.Wilks would make arrangements for the wreath to be laid and members agreed a donation of £50.00 to the Royal British Legion Appeal.

10. Abbey Road Seat This seat had originally been installed by a Wherry Housing Association fund but members agreed that it should be included in the Council’s annual seat maintenance programme commencing in 2019.

11. Abbey Close Lighting A resident had complained about new LED lanterns causing a nuisance. The Council’s lighting engineer had visited the site, consulted with the resident concerned and made adjustments to the angle of the lantern.
12. Correspondence Norse had written to confirm that the cost of cutting the cemetery hedge and removing all arisngs would be £400. This was accepted;
13. Accounts authorised for payment







E-On


Street light electricity (inc.VAT)

£177.44
J.Graves

Salary
(inc.PAYE)



£520.52
T.T.Jones

Lighting Maintenance (inc.VAT)

£886.30

PJD Landfill Ltd.
Annual grass cutting (inc.VAT)

£5481.90

Mission Room
Room Hire




£12.00

Royal British Legion Donation




£50.00


14. Clerk’s and Councillors’ Reports The Clerk would arrange hedge cutting by Mr.Howe. Fly-tipping was reported in Old Norwich Road. Persistent overgrown tree in Beck Lane would be reported to NCC. The Clerk would chase line re-painting in Crown Road. The Clerk would write to the owner of a trailer parked in Back Lane asking them to find a more suitable location.
15.  Next Meeting November 19th.. St.Faiths Centre  7.30 p.m.
